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The Honorable Max Baucus



The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch
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Ranking Member
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The Honorable Dave Camp



The Honorable Sander Levin

Chairman





Ranking Member

Committee on Ways & Means 



Committee on Ways & Means
U.S. House of Representatives



U.S. House of Representatives 

1102 Longworth House Office Building
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Washington, DC 20515


By email:    sgrcomments@finance.senate.gov    sgrwhitepaper@mail.house.gov
Re: Marshfield Clinic Comments  in support of the Sustainable Growth Rate Repeal and Medicare Physician Payment Reform Discussion Draft

Dear Chairmen Baucus, Camp, and Ranking Members Hatch and Levin:

Marshfield Clinic respectfully submits these comments in connection with your proposal regarding changes to physician reimbursement.  We admire your determination to address the longstanding problem of physician payment and the sustainable growth rate updating formula, and pledge to work with you to facilitate the development and implementation of the reforms that you have proposed. In the following comments we support the vision and direction of your proposal and offer a few insights about the importance of evidence based metrics regarding quality and cost especially in an environment where providers share two sided risk. We appreciate the opportunity to share our views.  
Marshfield Clinic (the "Clinic") is a large private group medical practice in Wisconsin.  It is one of only a few large independent not-for-profit, tax-exempt medical clinics in the United States. The Clinic is engaged in providing high quality health care, health care education, and medical research.  The Clinic owns a small critical access hospital and a small rural hospital and operates outpatient clinical, educational, and research facilities with its main clinical facilities and administrative offices located in Marshfield, Wisconsin.  The Clinic currently employs more than 700 physicians and 6500 additional staff.  The Clinic has more than 50 regional centers in addition to the Marshfield location and operates in 37 Wisconsin communities throughout Central, Western, and Northern Wisconsin, which is a predominantly rural area.  Marshfield Clinic has developed and acquired sophisticated tools, technology, and other resources that complement and support the population health management mission and strategy of the Clinic.  These include an electronic medical record, a data warehouse, an immunization registry, and an epidemiological database that enable enhanced definitions of disease states, diagnoses or conditions, and cost analysis of CPT level interventions.   Marshfield Clinic’s regional centers are linked by common information systems.  With this infrastructure, the Clinic is presently publicly reporting clinical outcomes, and providing physicians and staff quality improvement tools to analyze their clinical and business processes, eliminate waste and unnecessary redundancies, and improve consistency while simultaneously reducing unnecessary costs.   

Working with the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services in the Physician Group Practice Demonstration Marshfield Clinic has consistently improved quality and reduced costs outperforming all of the other participants every year since the Demonstration began. During the first 5 years of this demonstration Marshfield Clinic saved CMS more than $118 million, and received more than $56 million in return from CMS in the form of Shared Savings.  Marshfield Clinic was accepted as an Accountable Care Organization effective January 1, 2013. In this context the Clinic has implemented Patient Centered Medical Homes and population health strategies described in this letter which further align our mission with the CMS Shared Savings initiatives.  We believe that the quality and efficiency results Marshfield Clinic has achieved are replicable and scalable to other physicians and organizations, and could result in meaningful savings on a nationwide basis if applied broadly across the country.  It seems unlikely however that many organizations will willingly follow the path that we have taken unless the current incentives of Medicare payment are restructured to be aligned with quality and efficiency.   We believe that the potential success of your proposal will be only limited by your resolve to reform the currently misaligned incentives of the Medicare program.  

With these comments as background we would like to turn to the merits of your proposal. First and foremost we support permanent repeal of the SGR update mechanism, and applaud the thoughtful reforms that you have proposed.  We believe that Congress should refine physician payment to reward physicians for the high quality and efficient care they provide. We believe that the longstanding challenges inherent in fee for service reimbursement under the resource based relative value system, and the financial problems associated with the sustainable growth rate (SGR) formula must be addressed to assure access to Medicare benefits and the future solvency of the Medicare program.  

We believe that the current fee for service model is not sustainable. We believe that you have constructed an appropriate gradient between the current system and reimbursement linked to Alternative Payment Models to steer the provider community towards higher value care models.   It has been our experience that many physicians resist change even when confronted with overwhelming evidence demonstrating the need for change.  We recommend that the signal you send must be loud and clear to begin the process of managing the very difficult period of transition from payment for volumes of services to payment for value.   
We appreciate the consolidation of the three programs: the Physician Quality Reporting System (PQRS), the Value Based Payment Modifier program (VBM) and the meaningful use (EHR MU) program as a means to accelerate provider movement into higher quality, integrated, coordinated care settings.  We know that quality and outcomes can improve when physicians share and utilize a unified electronic medical record and a common database of information to support care initiatives.  We believe/hope that the convergence of the three programs may result in less redundancy, more regulatory efficiency, and consequently, lower costs. 
We appreciate the regimen of Clinical practice improvement activities which you have included in your proposal. All of Marshfield Clinic's 34 primary care sites have now earned the highest level of recognition by the National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA) as Level 3 patient centered medical homes.. This team-based health care model strengthens the partnerships between individual patients and their personal providers and, when appropriate, the patient's family.  It has been our experience that expanded practice access, population management, care coordination, beneficiary engagement, were essential aspects of better care, better outcomes and lower costs and were closely associated with better performance in the Physician Group Practice Demonstration and the Medicare Shared Savings Program.  We have concerns about the iterative development of metrics for each of these processes, but look forward to the opportunity to work with Congress and CMS to refine the measurement tools for this element of your plan.   
We are encouraged by the visionary inclusion of a pathway to Alternative Payment Models.  We gave serious consideration to the two sided risk option in the Medicare Shared Savings Program but after review of the performance criteria, we concluded that two sided risk was a gamble knowing that the metrics of CMS’ formulas for resource cost measurement are crude and inequitable for rural areas. Consequently, we took a more conservative position and elected to participate in the one-sided risk model of the ACO.   We look forward to the opportunity to work with Congress and CMS in future refinements to these programs.  We urge you to take steps to address the inequities of Medicare reimbursement for physician work and practice costs as soon as possible.  We address this further below. 
We are also interested in exploring the relationship between this aspect of your proposal and the Medicare Advantage program.  We support the Medicare quality measurement “stars” program and would like to see it applied in the commercial marketplace and Affordable Care Act exchanges as well.  
We support your recommendation to encourage care coordination for individuals with complex chronic care needs, by establishing payment codes for care management services.  Relative values for such services would be negligible, but for the want of a service code, many such services are shifted unnecessarily to higher cost settings. We also commend you for your focus on chronic diseases. The major chronic diseases that afflict a relatively small percentage of individuals: diabetes, hypertension, coronary artery disease, heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, and cancer account for most of the expense in health care.  The coordination of the care, which includes not only the medical needs, but the social needs of such patients by nurse case managers has been demonstrated to improve health outcomes and reduce costs.  
We support your plan to ensure accurate valuation of services under the Physician Fee Schedule by setting a target for identifying and revaluing misvalued services. We look forward to changes to the payment system that would re-establish relative values between primary, specialty, and tertiary services. The initial relative values of physician services established during the first years of implementation of the resource-based relative value system have been distorted over the years by innovations in technique, productivity, and technological change since 1992.  We agree with the stipulation for CMS to revisit and correct the relative values assigned to physician services. We would support additional weighting directed to primary care.  
We would like to make one final observation about the geographic adjustment of Medicare payment that has long been a source of inequity in Medicare.  Recent findings by the Institute of Medicine and the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission have demonstrated significant shortcomings in the data utilized to geographically adjust physician payments.  The IOM and MedPAC studies have confirmed that the data sources currently relied upon for geographic adjustment bear “no correlation” to physician earnings.   CMS officials have admitted that the proxies utilized for the purpose of geographic adjustment have never been validated, and there never has been a new data source utilized in the twenty years since the fee schedule was implemented.  MedPAC data show that the geographic adjustment reference occupations predict earnings of rural physicians to be 25-30% less than physicians in metropolitan areas. MedPAC data show that earnings of primary care physicians in rural areas are, in fact, 13% higher than physicians in metropolitan areas.  Since there is no statistical basis of support for disparities in payment we strongly recommend that you require CMS to correct this inequity immediately.  Having a source of credible and sustainable payment mechanism is critical to maintaining access to primary care services in rural areas for patients who reside in those areas. 
We believe that Congress should weight and prioritize the phasing of reform.    The first priority should be establishing the direction and funding of reform to better reflect the quality of care provided.  New measures of quality performance must be developed to focus upon and capture outcomes of care processes. Quality measures should be evidence based and consistent with the medical literature.  In its earliest forms performance measurement focused on evaluating whether patients received evidence-based processes of care. While outcomes measurements are the most desirable, it may be necessary to monitor process measures first as the reporting of even basic process measures will be challenging for some, but necessary to ultimately improve outcomes.  The portfolio of measures that exist today are no longer suitable for newer models such as Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs) and Patient Centered Medical Homes (PCMH) that emphasize the delivery of efficient, high quality care across a continuum of time and health care settings, aligning the actions of multiple providers to achieve optimal outcomes for the patient.  

We recommend that your reforms optimize the role of physicians as the critical member of the healthcare team. Physician spending is currently only a fraction of total health care spending but it affects nearly all other aspects of health care delivery.  In 2011, the Medicare program paid $68 billion for physician and other health professional services, 12 percent of total Medicare spending. We recommend that Congress utilize the leverage and incentives of physician spending to deal with the misaligned incentives in the Medicare program that lead to higher costs and inefficiencies throughout the spectrum of health care delivery including Medicare Parts A, C, and D as well as B.  Medicare should not be paying more for identical services in hospital inpatient and outpatient settings.  Medicare should be paying more to physicians for steering patient care to the highest quality and lowest cost site of service.   Higher payments should be reserved for higher risk patients in emergent and high acuity circumstances.  Higher payments should also be associated with higher risk diagnosis codes.  Accurate coding of the functional status of patients is important because (1) it promotes accountability, (2) is the foundation of population health management and (3) is critical to accurately reflect the severity of illness and need in a population.
In summary we enthusiastically endorse your proposal.  We believe that this proposal establishes appropriate balance between the needs and expectations of the patient population, and the incentive structure put in place to assure that the highest value services are provided.  

Thank you for the opportunity to share our views.  

Sincerely,


Brian Ewert, MD

President
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